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ARRL Board of Directors

Report of the Chief Executive Officer

To the Board of Directors:

It’s here! Our long-awaited Centennial Year is upon us. And if the first 10 days are any indication, it’s going to be quite a year.
Membership
We begin with good results on the membership front. For the seventh straight year ARRL membership has increased, to 162,215 as of yearend 2013. In terms of percentage growth most divisions are on the plus side with the Roanoke Division at the head of the pack, although as International Affairs Vice President Bellows has noted International Membership is increasing at an even faster rate. We are well positioned to continue this pattern of growth through the Centennial Year, and there should be enough momentum for it to continue into 2015.
Centennial Activity
It was a pleasure and privilege to help inaugurate the operation of W100AW from the Maxim Memorial Station in the wee hours of New Year’s Day. Visitors to Newington will be able to experience being at the other end of a pileup if they wish to do so; we must hope that the folks at the other end who might become frustrated at not being able to get through immediately will understand that there will be plenty of opportunities during the year.

The “portable” W1AW operations from all states are also off to an excellent start, with the first operations from North Carolina and West Virginia garnering more than 33,000 QSOs in the first week. Now it is the turn of South Carolina and Utah, to be followed by Nebraska and Delaware immediately before, during, and right after the Board Meeting. Handoff occurs weekly at midnight UTC Tuesday night, i.e. Tuesday afternoon or evening local time in the U.S.
Those of you who have been on the air need no description of the enthusiastic and strongly positive response to the QSO Party. It’s good to hear the thousands of ARRL volunteers being thanked on the air by other members for their contributions to the common good.
The hardbound, serial-numbered ARRL Centennial Edition of The ARRL Handbook has been a great success despite some production problems at the printer. Two volumes of A History of QST were added to our publications lineup at the beginning of 2014, one a recap of Amateur Radio technological development as reflected in the pages of our journal and the other tracing the same theme through QST advertising. Throughout the year, QST content will reflect the Centennial theme – not simply looking backward but even more important, looking ahead to a bright future for Amateur Radio and its national association.

And this is just the beginning. These activities will continue throughout the year, along with the regional Centennial Conventions culminating with the Centennial National Convention in Hartford in July.
Travel
On the last weekend in July I was the banquet speaker at the Central States VHF Society Conference held in Elk Grove Village, Illinois, near Chicago. The program content was exceptional; for me the highlight was a presentation by Dr. Jim Kennedy, K6MIO/KH6, in which he explained the likely causes of extreme long-distance sporadic E propagation on six meters. Jim graciously allowed me to milk his brain at some length after his talk. Vice Director Kermit Carlson, W9XA and his team of volunteers did an excellent job of hosting the event, with a tour of Fermilab as the icing on the cake for attendees.
The following weekend I attended and spoke at the Great Lakes Division Convention in Columbus, Ohio. Director Jim Weaver, K8JE was a marvelous host. Holding a convention in the same state as the Dayton Hamvention isn’t easy, but Vice Director Dale Williams, WA8EFK organized a fine program to supplement a nice hamfest that was well attended despite rainy weather.
In late August and early September Linda and I took a 2-1/2 week vacation in Europe. The trip was purely for family reasons and for pleasure but included lots of visits with amateurs in the former Yugoslavia, including Nikola Perćin, 9A5W, a member of the IARU Region 1 Executive Committee who brought me up to date on Region 1 and HRS (the Croatian IARU member-society) matters; Ivan Mastilović, YU1LA, the IARU liaison for SRS, the Serbian IARU member-society; and Srećko “Fex” Morić, YU1DX, the editor of the SRS membership journal. SRS can no longer afford to pay him so he is working as a volunteer. Tragically, Fex’s wife died suddenly shortly after our visit.
In late September I participated in the IARU Administrative Council meeting as recording secretary and in the Region 2 Conference, along with Technical Relations Specialist Jon Siverling, WB3ERA, as part of the ARRL delegation. My specific responsibility during the conference was to represent the ARRL in the deliberations of the HF/VHF Committee that was ably chaired by First Vice President Roderick. LABRE, the member-society for Brazil, had submitted an extensive proposal for changes in the regional HF band plans and for the adoption for the first time of a regional band plan for the VHF and higher bands. The LABRE proposal represented an enormous amount of work on their part and was basically sound, although there were a few things we couldn’t go along with and some others that required a bit of tweaking. Under Rick’s guidance and with some interpretation assistance from Jon Siverling, everything was resolved in a spirit of cooperation.
The Executive Committee meeting took me to Denver in early October, and the Midwest Division Convention to Lebanon, Missouri in November. Cliff’s convention was a memorable affair, as he has chronicled in his division report.

Elections
In 2012 the Bylaws were amended to provide for electronic balloting and for the conduct of ARRL elections by a “disinterested entity.” The 2012 and 2013 elections were conducted by Survey & Ballot Systems (SBS) of Eden Prairie, Minnesota. Both Greg Widin and Jay Bellows have personally visited SBS and attest to the professionalism of the firm. In my dealings with SBS I have been similarly impressed.

However, our experience with electronic balloting and outsourcing has not been everything we expected. In 2012 there were contested elections in two divisions, Hudson and Northwestern. Emails were sent to the Full members in those divisions advising them how to vote electronically. Paper ballots were mailed to members for whom we did not have valid email addresses. We had expected a good turnout, since it was possible to vote without paying for a postage stamp. However, the turnout was disappointing: 23.1% in Hudson, 18.3% in Northwestern. I should note that this level of participation was reported by SBS to be typical for their clients. On the expectation that there would be contested elections in at least three divisions we had expected the outsourced elections to be no more expensive than if conducted in-house entirely with paper ballots, but because of the fixed costs associated with using an outside vendor the cost was a bit higher.
In 2013 we worked with SBS to provide members with the opportunity to go directly to the election portal if they were signed into the ARRL website. There was an additional cost associated with this but it was expected to improve participation. Instead, participation in the Southeastern Division election was only 13.3% -- a bit more than one-third of what it had been three years earlier. This was despite reminders about the election being posted on the website and included in the ARRL Letter. Because there were contested elections in just one division the cost per member – and in particular, the cost per ballot cast – was much higher than in prior years.
It is important to emphasize that the low turnout does not cast doubt on the validity of the results of the Southeastern Division election, even though the balloting for Director was very close. Greg Sarratt lost his seat but does not contest the result. However, participating in the selection of one’s Director and Vice Director is an important benefit of membership and the value of membership is lessened if members feel they missed this opportunity, for whatever reason.

The decision of how the 2014 elections will be conducted will be in the hands of the Ethics and Elections Committee that will be appointed at the January meeting. I intend to propose to the Committee that we do three things:

1.
Reiterate our concerns to SBS. They were aware that we were disappointed with the participation in 2012 and surely must know we are even more disappointed now, but they have not offered any additional solutions.
2.
Look for alternative vendors. There is one DC-based firm that has been courting our business for some time, but I have not discussed it with them while we were under contract with SBS. I’m sure there are others – probably more than when we looked two years ago.
3.
Consider bringing the election back in-house. This would mean reverting to paper ballots because we cannot conduct electronic balloting in-house while maintaining the perception of ballot secrecy and fair elections. We have always gone to great lengths to assure members on both counts, and for good reason.

In fairness to SBS I should note that among the members who voted electronically, satisfaction with the process was very high. In 2013 there were 1,294 members who used the web voting process. After casting their ballots they were asked how they felt about the process. Just 11.4% opted not to comment. Of the rest, 95.8% said they were very satisfied (76.5%) or satisfied (19.3%). Only 1.2% said they were either dissatisfied or very dissatisfied.
Legislative Matters

On Thursday night before the Board Meeting you will be meeting Matt Keelen, whose firm The Keelen Group (TKG) has been retained to provide legislative services to the ARRL. TKG replaces John Chwat, who provided these services to the ARRL under several different guises for 27 years.
Frankly, John did not take our decision to not renew his contract very well. Despite my telling him a year earlier that I had been instructed to negotiate for a one-year renewal and not the two-year renewal that had become our norm, my warning him in July that we were issuing a Request For Proposal, and an unsatisfactory meeting with him to discuss his response to the RFP in October, he expressed surprise when I advised him of the decision on November 15. Earlier in the year and without any advance notification, John had changed the name of his firm and moved his office to a smaller and less expensive space. At the time he denied he was downsizing, but from our visit we could see that was exactly what had occurred. No doubt the loss of our account, unfortunately, was a significant financial blow.
Chris Imlay has provided a comprehensive report on federal legislative matters in the General Counsel’s report. I will only add emphasis to his observations about the planned review of the Communications Act by the House Committee on Energy and Commerce and its Subcommittee on Communications and Technology chaired by Greg Walden, W7EQI. 

On January 8 the Committee issued a four-page White Paper that it said was the first in a series to explore the subject. My general reaction to the White Paper is that it is an objective and remarkably brief explanation of why and how the Communications Act and the FCC have evolved as they have, and why the existing structures of both are ill suited to guiding and regulating the evolution of telecommunications services for the general public from this point forward. Wireline, wireless, broadcasting, direct-to-home satellite, and cable increasingly compete for the same customers but are regulated differently and unevenly. It is an issue that is worthy of the attention the Committee is planning to give.

The Amateur Radio Service and the ARRL ought not to be directly affected. However, the risk of unintended consequences is very high. For example, the first two questions posed for stakeholder comment are:

1.
The Communications Act is structured around particular services. Does this structure work for the modern communications sector? If not, around what structures or principles should the titles of the Communications Act revolve?

2.
What should a modern Communications Act look like? Which provisions should be retained from the existing Act, which provisions need to be adapted for today’s communications environment, and which should be eliminated?

The risk to us is that while the service-based structure may no longer be appropriate for telecommunications services to consumers, it remains appropriate for many of the other radio communication services regulated by the Commission including the Amateur Radio Service. We will have to be vigilant to ensure that in revising Title III of the Communications Act as it applies to consumer radio communication services, the Committee leaves the provisions that are important to us essentially unchanged.

We have been down this road before, in 1995-96, and I look forward to working with Matt Keelen, his team at TKG, and the ARRL Washington Team headed by our President as we do it again. 
Thanks
My thanks go to the staff officers and the rest of the ARRL staff and volunteers who make the organization so responsive to our members. In closing I want to welcome the new members of our Board family and to express my personal appreciation to the Board members who have been so supportive of the staff during the past year. Overall it was a very good year. The year in which are now embarked will be even better!

Sincere 73,

David Sumner, K1ZZ

Chief Executive Officer

Newington, CT – January 10, 2014
Annex to Document #7

Report to the Board of Directors - January 2014
Media and Public Relations - Sean Kutzko, KX9X

OVERVIEW
I assumed the role of Media and Public Relations Manager in June 2013. I spent the first several weeks getting the lay of the land and learning some of my responsibilities. I thank Allen Pitts, W1AGP, for his counsel during the transition.
Despite being new to the position, I hit the ground running. In my first three weeks, I handled nearly 200 calls and e-mails related to Field Day operating questions and conducted seven media interviews (including the Sacramento Bee and the Miami Herald) related to the history of Field  Day and ARRL. I also completed most of the 2012 Annual Report, using the Five Pillars as a design model for the layout of the Report. In October, I took over the production and reading of ARRL Audio News when it returned in late September, after a summer-long hiatus.
EVENTS
Natural disasters had a major impact on Amateur Radio’s media coverage in 2013. While the hurricane season was substantially less intense than forecasters predicted, Colorado was hit hard with wildfires in June and record-setting flooding in September. I worked closely with Colorado Section Manager Jack Ciaccia, WMØG, to get information he provided during the September flooding out to national and regional media; this resulted in three major interviews with NBC television, CNN’s website, and the Denver Post. I also invested lots of time keeping membership informed via social media, which allowed for instant interaction with our members.
Typhoon Haiyan in the Philippines also gave Amateur Radio good visibility in national and international media. Through press releases, I was able to get Philippine hams in the affected areas interviewed by the BBC World Service, National Public Radio and Public Radio International. Social media once again provided an avenue for key member interaction during Haiyan.
I was able to give many interviews with print and broadcast media in the latter half of 2013. These related directly to Field Day, the upcoming ARRL Centennial, the ARISS program, and Amateur Radio’s role during emergencies such as the Colorado flooding and Haiyan. I also wrote several stories for QST regarding PR efforts and awards, the Colorado flooding, and Field Day results.
2014 STRATEGIES
With this being the ARRL’s Centennial year, there will be a lot of promotion of ARRL and Amateur Radio required both to our members and to the outside world. Some of my philosophies going into 2014 are:
More social media presence: I firmly believe that ARRL is missing a golden opportunity to communicate with the next generation of amateurs by not engaging in a more aggressive social media strategy. Facebook, Twitter, and other social networking platforms are how many 20-40 year olds communicate. ARRL’s increased use of these platforms will improve real-time relationships with our current members and, through carefully planned outreach to the non-amateur community, will help us recruit tomorrow’s amateurs (and hopefully, ARRL members).
Recruitment and Outreach: As we all watch the average age of the ARRL member increase, ARRL has the responsibility to develop new recruitment strategies to provide for Amateur Radio’s future. The face of Amateur Radio is changing, and so are the interests. I feel targeted recruitment, specifically towards the “Maker” community, is a critical strategic move for ARRL in the years ahead. Other areas for expansion and recruitment are post-secondary educational institutions and professional societies like the IEEE, who have expressed interest in having engineers with the practical RF skills that Amateur Radio provides. 
Free Content:  Beginning in December 2013, Steve Ford and I have begun offering one QST article in PDF format free of charge from each current issue to the non-amateur community. These articles interests are then targeted, via social media, to people who have interests similar to those highlighted in the articles, but who may not know Amateur Radio exists. Each article concludes with a “call to action” promotional ad to encourage readers to learn more about Amateur Radio at www.arrl.org/what-is-ham-radio. It’s too soon to tell what the results are, but I am committed to raising the public’s awareness of Amateur Radio through this process. These free  PDFs can be viewed at arrl.org/this-month-in-qst.
How-To Videos for YouTube: The PR Committee and others in the ARRL PR system have requested more how-to videos from ARRL. These needn’t be terribly long, or produced in a professional studio. Covering a wide array of topics, these videos would be a nice addition to the ARRL YouTube channel and provide all amateurs with great hands-on instruction.
CONCLUSION

Most of 2014 is going to be focused on the Centennial. However, ARRL is going to have to have a new push to focus on in the beginning of Q4. Promoting Amateur Radio to the 20-40 years olds who currently have little to no knowledge of our hobby will be critical for the long-term survival of ARRL; learning how to communicate with our target audience will mean engaging them in ways we haven’t yet pursued. I am committed to that process.
